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CHARACTERS:

ALISON – early 50s, a good bit overweight, roots showing, but with a 
huge smile that makes you want to tell her everything's going to be 
fine.

ZAHARA – early 50s, collected and chic, commanding and well-spoken, 
but with that jittery, off terror of someone who worries about the 
11+ and has been pickled in fine wine.



ZAHARA – THE DRAFT

FROM: zahara.delamare@gmail.com

TO: allypally63@hotmail.co.uk

SUBJECT: A Holiday Bonjourno From The Delamares!

EMAIL:

Ho ho ho from the Delamares!

Me, hubby and the rest of the clan are off to Tuscany for Christmas, 
but before we grabbed our suitcases and jetted out of this miserable 
weather (am I right?) I wanted to drop everyone a quick note to keep 
you up to speed on what Zahara, Ian, Abigail, Devon and Clarice have 
been up to in twenty to the sixteen.

Yes, I did refer to myself in the third person. Ofsted would have my 
head!

Well, once again it's been a banner year for the Delamares.

Once again it's been a solid year for

Yet again a lovely

Fuck fuck fuck

Hi Alison,

You might think by the fact that I've BCC'd you that I'm sending this 
to hundreds of my “nearest and dearest”, and perhaps even that some 
people on that list wouldn't want to share their email addresses 
publicly.

Sienna Miller? One can only guess.

Jeremy Corbyn? I'll never tell.

The truth is... this email doesn't go to everyone. It just goes to 
you. Because even if I did know Jeremy or Sienna they or any of the 
other myriad of Shepherd's Bush twats in my life wouldn't give a fuck 
what the Delamares have been up to in twenty to the sixteen.

Unless I actually told them the truth, in which case they'd love it. 
They'd eat it up.

Is it sad that a woman with three fully-grown children is dragging 
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them away to Tuscany for the Christmas when we know it will end in:

a) A screaming match over champagne flutes

b) Ian blaming me for not packing his hiking socks and forcing me to 
tend to his carbuncles

c) All three of my children, at various points, asking me if I'm 
really okay and why are we here

It is very sad. On multiple levels.

Abigail qualified as a surgeon eighteen months ago and hasn't set 
foot on a ward since. She's calling it a gap year but judging by the 
amount of weight she's put on, the state of her roots, and the 
mother-and-daughter road trip we took to an abortion clinic a month 
ago I don't think she's so much “leaning in” as “passing out”.

Devon is in the final year of his Mathematics degree at Cambridge, 
and has just announced that once he has completed his studies he 
plans to join Brother Jebediah and the others on the Station of the 
Orbs boat-building expedition in Norway.

And Clarice isn't Clarice anymore. She's Clarence. Or rather he's 
Clarence. Or rather they are Clarence. Which is fine. Of course. It's 
fine. I'm fine with it. But Clarence keeps telling me that I'm not 
fine with it, that I'm part of the system, and that I need to “get in 
formation”. Or get information. He speaks very quickly. They speak 
very quickly. They speaks very quickly? Anyway, I'm fine with it. 
Except for when they says something like “you don't know what it's 
like to be biracial” and I throw a bottle at them.

Ian is... Ian is Ian. You know how he is.

And I'm... remember fat frogs? Well I had to stop in this ghastly 
petrol station on the way home from Zumba one day, and out of the 
corner of my eye I spotted them: Smirnoff Ice, Blue WKD, orange 
Bacardi Breezer. Big bottles, not the little ones that would net you 
two pints.

For the past four months, every morning after Ian heads off to work, 
I sit at the kitchen counter, and I pour myself four full pints of 
fat frog. I clear them before lunch usually. When I promptly throw 
them up, usually.

And I think of Bardon, usually. And Mrs. Grimes. And that scar on 
Lizzie Umberto's left thigh that looked like a secondary, back-up 
vagina.



I think of Ian. Not now, not Ian at work, completing sales I don't 
think I'll ever understand or ever want to understand. Just Ian, back 
then, skinny, really skinny. When I first came over, them calling me 
this and that, trying to learn English, all that. Calling me charity 
case, fly baby. Ian was handy, just pointing at him and shouting - 
“Feed The World? Feed Fucking Ian more like!”. He was useful.

And you were kind. I'm on my third pint now. Teeth are starting to 
turn green, my tongue, my lips. Thinking of you, just bouncing over 
to me on the first day. Really nice. Suspiciously nice.

“Hi, I'm Alison, have you ever had a Wham bar cos they're fucking 
amazing?”

You giving me a Wham bar. You giving me cigarettes. You mixing us two 
pints of fat frog.

You and Ian.

The night of the A-Levels. It was fat frogs then. We had four each, 
before we went out, I remember that, because I scraped the labels off 
and lined them on my windowsill.

We were all drunk, you know that. Ian was drunk as well. We were all 
drunk, Alison.

And a kiss is...

It was like you had Ian for school and then I had him for university. 
And after that, I guess. A kiss is... you can't just-- you can't just 
put something like that back in a box easily. You have to move 
forward, or change something, or do something.

You can't just.

And my lips were so sticky.

I don't know.

I feel sick. I'm going to throw up.

I think.

It's sticky.



ZAHARA – THE EMAIL

FROM: zahara.delamare@gmail.com

TO: allypally63@hotmail.co.uk

SUBJECT: A Holiday Bonjourno From The Delamares!

EMAIL:

Ho ho ho from the Delamares!

Me, hubby and the DCs are off to Tuscany for an unseasonably warm 
Christmas, but before we grabbed our suitcases and jetted out of this 
miserable weather (am I right?) I wanted to drop everyone a quick 
note to keep you up to speed on what Zahara, Ian, Abigail, Devon and 
Clarice have been up to in twenty to the sixteen.

And yes, I did refer to myself in the the third person. Ofsted would 
have my head!

Well, once again it's been a banner year for the Delamares.

Abigail's finally finished her seeming unending gap year (ha ha) 
after qualifying as a surgeon – lots of charity work, helping 
disabled children, really giving back, and of course relaxation after 
all those exams. But she's coming to an operating theatre near you 
sometime soon!

Speaking of exams, we couldn't be prouder of little Devon (not so 
little anymore!) who's in his final year of Mathematics at Cambridge! 
He's made some really interesting friends, and is even talking about 
going travelling with this rowdy crew after graduation. All aboard 
for fun and frolics!

Clarice is doing fantastically as well. You know Clarice, always the 
life of the party – can't keep Clarice down!

Ian's had a fantastic year at Stadler & Kane again, which is an 
absolute blessing at this time of year, as we all know!

And I'm just buzzing with pride at my brood, always going from 
strength to strength! Might just have a glass of wine to celebrate 
(not too early though, ha ha ha).

All the absolute best to you and yours,

Zahara Delamare
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ALISON – THE DRAFT

FROM: allypally63@hotmail.co.uk

TO: zahara.delamare@gmail.com

SUBJECT: Re: A Holiday Bonjourno From The Delamares!

EMAIL:

Hiya!

Well knock me over with a feather, if it isn't Zahara Genash! Or 
should I say Zahara Delamare, of course, I'll never get used to it.

Sorry if my spelling ends up awful, I'm on the bus home from work and 
I swear there must be about a thousand kids elbowing up against me. 
Were we this bad? If they're not careful I'm gonna turn around and 
gouge their little eyes out.

Sorry, been watching a lot of Game of Thrones.

It's great to hear from you, feels like you only just sent the last 
one and a whole year's gone by. God, where does the time go?

I'm still the same. In the pharmacy. You know how it is.

Even got Casey in there with me now. It's great to get the shifts, 
she's not been able to get anything so it's

And Darren's

Darren's

Darren's in fucking prison, Za. Since this time last year, so this'll 
be the second Christmas. I think it'll be easier but I think it'll be 
harder. It's not something big, he didn't do anything awful. It was 
just drugs, not just drugs, but I mean, it wasn't much. No more than 
your set it'd be up to, Nigella and Sienna the and like.

He shouldn't have gotten caught. He was stupid. I was stupid to

I don't notice things enough.

I shouldn't be complaining. Everyone has their own. And the 
pharmacy's great. It really is. Billy's been great to me and to 
Casey.

She got us Netflix and Sky Atlantic for my birthday. Whole year's 
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subscription. She cares so much. Sometimes I think there's not a 
brain in her head and then she'll turn to me some morning and say 
“You know, Mum, I think you did such a great job with me and with 
Darren after Dad left. Thanks a million”

And she'll kiss me on the cheek. I don't know if that's “brains” but 
that's brains.

And I complain about Darren but he's the same. They're not shy, with 
affection, with giving me a kiss or telling me they love me. I'd like 
to think that's a good thing I did.

Sorry we're getting off, it's my stop

Grand here now! Got a cuppa tea and my feet up and I've paused live 
television which I can do now. I feel like a god.

Anyway, so that's Casey and Darren. Didn't hear from their Dad last 
year but I'm hoping we'll get something this year. He lost his phone 
I think, but I've been sending letters to the last address I have. I 
said about Darren so hopefully that'll get him to phone. Or buy us a 
flat screen!

Other than that, everything's fine.

Everything's

I mean, I have my moments. We all do. I don't think it's different, 
you know? We're both mothers. Sounds like you've got it figured out a 
bit more – Cambridge! -- but we're both Mums. It isn't easy. But mine 
weren't dragged up, despite their Dad leaving, and the thing with 
Darren. They weren't dragged up. They're good people.

I do think though.

About the night of the A-Levels. Cos it's one of those, what you'd 
call like a crossroads. Me and Ian were going to go travelling for a 
year, and we'd have made it work with him in university I'd say. You 
two, both heading off. Me looking at you

I don't know. The tea has me sleepy.

Fat frogs lined up on the windowsill. Out to Duster's, shivering in 
the queue. Heading in.

It was like you were going somewhere. Like I'd met you and watched 
you, for five years, you were like a rocket, learning English yeah 
but also Maths and loads of other stuff I didn't know about. And I 
felt great, like I was helping you all the time and then when you got 



better than me I was still there. I was still around. And you were 
foreign, which made me feel foreign. And Ian loved me, he really did 
love me, told me so over and over and not just when we were having 
sex. Skinny little boy. Loved him too.

But then there was you and Ian and you were heading off together.

And the fun bit of being beside you didn't feel fun. I didn't feel 
drunk. Not the good kind of drunk.

I think about that night, about the crossroads thing. Or a 
roundabout. Taking the wrong exit. I got a few driving lessons once – 
I never took to it, and the bus is fine – and it is hard, to take the 
right exit. I do think about it.

I think

I think

I think maybe I should have kissed you back.

Like I knew it was wrong. I knew it. I wasn't, and you weren't, and 
there was Ian as well. I knew that.

But it was also sticky.

And then in the Summer, when he broke up with me and got with you, I 
thought maybe you were punishing me or something. Like I'd rejected 
you and now you were taking him. Of course I know that's not true, 
because you're both doing so well and so happy with the kids.

I do think though, now that I think about it, that maybe I should be 
angry. I know that people break up and leave each other, but maybe 
you two shouldn't have left me. Maybe you shouldn't have left me.

I do think that, sometimes, when I'm not thinking – that maybe we 
would have been nice and sticky and really great.

That's what I do think, now that I think about it.



ALISON – THE EMAIL

FROM: allypally63@hotmail.co.uk

TO: zahara.delamare@gmail.com

SUBJECT: Re: A Holiday Bonjourno From The Delamares!

EMAIL:

Hiya!

Well knock me over with a feather, if it isn't Zahara Genash! Or 
should I say Zahara Delamare, of course, I'll never get used to it.

It's really great to hear from you. And about Ian and the kids. 
Strength to strength to strength, as you say, and I do always say 
when anyone asks.

Things are a bit harder here. Casey's only getting a bit of shift 
work in the pharmacy with me, and Darren's unfortunately been in 
prison since last November. They're both great kids, they love me to 
bits, but I suppose it's been a bit of an annus horribilis.

Have a great trip to Tuscany. I really do wish you the best, I'm sure 
it'll be a great time.

Bye,

Alison

P.S. I might be down in London in January, if you're about.

P.P.S. Do you know anywhere that does fat frogs?
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